
LEIGH AND BRANSFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Leigh and Bransford Parish Council held at Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall at 7.00pm on Tuesday 28th January 2014.
Present:           
Mr J Sharp (chairman)


Mr S Seymour

Mr M Gloster



Ms C Hall


Mrs M Cooke



Mr R Husband



Mr B Tasker (part meeting)


District Cllr Mr A Warburton (part meeting)



County Cllr Mr P Tuthill (part meeting)






Approx. 20 members of the public, including a representative of Wolverley Homes (part meeting)
1.    WELCOME AND APOLOGIES
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. There were apologies from Graham Jones, Peter Hawkins and Brian Porter.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND CHANGES TO THE REGISTER OF INTERESTS
None
Meeting closed for Open Forum

3. OPEN FORUM 

A representative of Wolverley Homes gave a short presentation updating the meeting on the proposed development adjacent to Elmhouse Farm. (Agenda item 6c – 13/23). 

He made the point that Wolverley Homes have noted the representations made against the development on the MHDC planning site and noted in particular that:

·  The site is still being proposed as an s106 exception site based on local housing need, which he differentiated from the recently approved development at Kiln Lane on the basis that that site was catering for housing need at district level.

· The public right of way across the site would be moved slightly to run alongside the public highway.
· Mains water and drainage have been surveyed and Severn Trent has confirmed that the site will be able to connect to the existing infrastructure.

He emphasised that the point of attending the meeting was to illustrate Wolverley Homes’ preference for community involvement in the development and offered a further community meeting if required by the local residents.

Local residents made the point very strongly that the number of properties in Leigh Sinton will increase by a third as a result of recently approved planning applications, and therefore any local need has already been met and exceeded.
The Wolverley Homes representative stated that allocation of the housing would be controlled to ensure that it went to local people. He further noted that if the argument for local need is not supported, the development will go ahead anyway on the basis of district need as Leigh Sinton is regarded as a suitable location for sustainable development.

A resident of Lynn Close stated that residents there would be losing their view of the Malvern Hills, despite having been assured at the time of purchase that nothing would be built on this land as it is in the Significant Gap. 
Deep concern was expressed that the Significant Gap would be gradually whittled away and residents asked if the SWDP would override DS17 once it has been approved.
Councillors confirmed that the district are required to build a certain number of houses, to be determined by the Inspector, and to have available a five-year supply of building land. 

Once the SWDP is approved it will be definitive in terms of what can be built where, and any Neighbourhood Development Plan developed at parish level can be added to it. 

Mr Seymour made the point that the Government had only given local authorities one year to complete their strategic plans and that given the amount of consultation required only 49% had achieved it within the very short time frame. Developers are taking the opportunity to target sites that were not included in the original plan, knowing that once the plan is finally accepted they will be able to go back to the sites that were included. 
There was general discussion then regarding the role of the parish and district councils in planning. The chairman stated that although the parish council does not decide planning applications, the District Council do listen to the parish council opinion when making their decisions as it represents the view of local residents. Cllr Warburton noted his frustration with the impact of central government policy on District level planning decisions. Parishioners also voiced concern that David Hughes had not represented the interests of local residents in considering recent planning applications.
The representative of Wolverley Homes made the point that Wolverley aim to represent the acceptable face of development. Mr Seymour reminded the meeting that during the discussions about the affordable housing site in Bransford, the parish council had met with Wolverley Homes to discuss concerns about the suitability of the site and Wolverley Homes had not listened at all.

Meeting re-opened
4.
MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS HELD ON 26th NOVEMBER 2013 
Having previously been circulated, the minutes of the parish council meeting held on 26th November were confirmed and signed by the Chairman. 

5.
 REPORTS OF REPRESENTATIVES OF OTHER BODIES
a) Worcestershire County Council – Cllr Tuthill reported that the incinerator has now received approval and that work has started on the Ketch roundabout, with the associated dualing due to start when the funds are received from the developers.

Alterations have been proposed to speed limits through Bransford and plans showing the new layout were displayed. The consensus was that this would be an improvement; however, concern was raised that a lower speed limit might facilitate additional building behind the new affordable housing.
The chairman noted his concern that the plans did not include a 30mph limit on the approach to the roundabout from the Leigh Sinton direction, and had discussed the matter with Mr Dave Jew of WCC highways department who had said this would not be possible. He suggested that an alternative would be to install white gates on the verge at this location and also on the Herefordshire side of Leigh Sinton to encourage drivers to reduce their speed. He informed the meeting that these would cost around £1700 and Cllr Tuthill agreed to fund half the cost from his discretionary fund. Mr Seymour proposed that the parish council should go ahead with the installation of white gates, Mr Gloster seconded and all were in favour. The chairman agreed to obtain a formal quotation.
Cllr Tuthill noted that he had purchased a VAS for Malvern Link and would be prepared to purchase one for Leigh & Bransford from his traffic fund. All were in favour. Cllr Tuthill said the purchase would be made early in the next financial year.

Traffic management at the junction in Leigh Sinton was discussed. Cllr Tuthill expressed concern that the funds would go back to Persimmon if the proposed traffic light scheme was not adopted. The point was made that traffic lights would mean street lights which people were opposed to and would result in traffic backed up through the village.
b) Malvern Hills District Council 
Cllr Warburton noted his support for the speed restrictions and said he would like to see the speed limit reduced to 40mph all the way from Leigh Sinton to Bransford. All concurred but noted it was unlikely the necessary resources would be available to enforce it.
On the subject of doorstep recycling collection, he reported that an investigation had shown that 80% of residents were already recycling their glass and therefore the introduction of recycling bins had been unnecessary, and had also potentially put in place the infrastructure needed to switch to fortnightly refuse collection.
Councillors Tuthill and Warburton left the meeting at this point.

6.
PLANNING
a) Minutes of the planning committee meeting held on 17th December.
Having previously been circulated, the minutes were accepted and signed.

b) Matters arising from previous minutes

It was reported that the following planning applications would go before the NADMC on 5th February:

· 13/01458/S73 – Application for variation of condition 1, 11 and 13 on planning permission 13/00579/S73 for rural exception site – Bank House, Bransford

· 13/00551/FUL – Siting of mobile home for purposes of holiday accommodation at Pigeon House Farm, Dingle Road, Leigh.

A cross section of the new proposed bund for the affordable housing site was shown and discussed. 

The parish council were happy with the proposal to raise the bund by 600mm, with a one meter hedge to be planted on top of this. However, it was suggested that the parish council request a one metre fence be erected on the inside of the hedge in order to prevent children being able to run through the hedge and down the slope onto the road. This would address the concern raised by the Festival Housing consultant Brendan Hele, who raised this as a health and safety issue.
c) Planning applications received.

	L&B ref  
	MHDC ref
	Application
	Location 
	PC

response
	Summary of reasoning

	13/22
	13/01581/FUL
	Proposed dwelling house with associated agricultural buildings, ancillary works and landscaping
	Crowcroft House Farm
Leigh Sinton

WR13 5ED
	Approval
	5 votes in favour with 2 abstentions


	13/23
	13/01566/OUT
	Outline application with all matters except access reserved for the erection of 32 dwellings (16 affordable)
	Land adjacent to Elmhurst Farm

Hereford Road Leigh Sinton
	Objection
	See note 1.

	13/24
	14/00015/LBC
	Addition of two oak posts at the rear door and main front porch to provide a secure seal for temporary flood board barriers in the event of flooding
	 Old Rectory

Brockamin

Leigh

Worcs

WR6 5LA
	Approval
	n/a

	13/25
	13/01608/HOU
	Removal of garden store and replacement with two storey studio/home office/playroom
	Batchelors Cottage,
Crowcroft, Leigh Sinton

WR13 5EE
	Approval
	n/a

	13/26
	13/01627/FUL
	New bungalow with partial first floor accommodation within the roof space
	Haughmond
Leigh

WR6 5LD
	Approval
	Note concern re the window overlooking High Pitch

	13/27
	14/00062/AGR
	Proposed agricultural polytunnel
	The Fold Care Farm at new House Farm
Bransford

WR6 5JB
	Approval
	n/a

	13/28
	14/00065/AGR
	Proposed agricultural polytunnel
	The Fold Care Farm at new House Farm

Bransford

WR6 5JB


	Approval
	n/a

	13/29
	13/01543/HOU
	Single storey extension to rear of dwelling
	Lower Chirkenhill Barn

Coles Green

Leigh Sinton 

WR13 5DW
	Approval
	n/a



Note 1.
The main issues were identified were as follows:
· The whole area is in the significant gap
· There is a high pressure gas main running beneath the site and therefore it does not comply with PADHI regulations. Consequently the Health and Safety Executive will advise MHDC against developing the site
· There is a public footpath running across the site. The proposal to reroute this alongside the highway is contrary to recommendations.
It was also noted that the Kiln Lane site was approved on the basis that it is bordered on three sides by housing and does not reduce the significant gap. This site is only bordered on one side and does fall within the gap. Mr Seymour also noted that he and the chairman had met with representatives of CALA homes who had confirmed that the affordable housing on the Kiln Lane site would be offered to local residents, not the wider district.

It was further noted that the affordable housing on the proposed Elmhurst Farm development consists of very small units bunched together away from the private housing.
Mr Husband proposed the application be rejected, Mr Tasker seconded and all were in favour.

Mr Seymour agreed to compose a response for submission to planning.
d) Planning decisions received

There were no decisions to report.

Mr Seymour and Mr Gloster confirmed that they would attend the NADCM meeting on 5th February.

.
e) Neighbourhood Planning Group update.
The chairman reported that he had had preliminary talks about the budget but more detail was required before discussions could be progressed.

Mr Tasker noted there would be a NDP meeting later in the week.
Mr Tasker left the meeting at this point.

7.
TO RECEIVE UPDATES ON MATTERS ARISING IN PREVIOUS MINUTES

a) Highways Matters

1. School Warning signs – Now installed and operational.
2. Overgrown conifers – Malvern House, Leigh Sinton – Have now been cut back by the Lengthsman.
3. Overgrown vegetation – Kiln Lane – The clerk to liaise with Mr Jones.
4. Overgrown Hedges – Sherridge Road and Stocks Lane. The hedges on Sherridge Lane have been cut back. The Stocks Lane hedges to be checked and followed up if necessary.
b) Play Corner – Kiln Lane.  No update in view of current developments in Leigh Sinton.
c) Jubilee Garden – The chairman had received three quotes:
- Malvern Resurfacing £12,500 

- Landscapes of Malvern £7,750

- Guy Sterry £6,400 (all quotes net of VAT)

The three quotes were discussed. Mr Gloster proposed the quote from Guy Sterry be accepted, Ms Hall seconded and the vote was carried five in favour with one against.
d) Play area and lay-by development – Leigh Sinton Primary School
Following discussion it was decided that since access to the site is now difficult and the school are happy to go ahead with their own plans that the item should be removed from the agenda.
e) Dog fouling notices – Suckley Rd/ Leigh Sinton 
MHDC street scene have agreed to supply signs and have agreed to liaise with Mr Jones re locations.
f) Repairs to Bransford play area 
Mr Seymour reported that he had not yet contacted the scouts as the weather had been too bad for them to carry out the work. Mr Porter to report back to the next meeting regarding outstanding repairs to the wooden structures.
g) Problems caused by horses on roads and footways 
Cherry Hall reported that she had not yet been able to identify a suitable instructor. The matter to be carried forward.

h) Parish council contact details and security procedures – The clerk is in the process of dealing with     the matter. It has proved difficult to set up a contract given current parish council banking procedures. It was noted that there may be a change in legislation in the coming months that will facilitate such transactions.
i) Suggestions for Cllr Tuthill’s discretionary allowance. – Discussed earlier in the meeting.
j) Provision of allotments – The church has decided not to release the Glebe land for this purpose. Mr Seymour to speak with Mr Tooby regarding the possibility of utilising the land adjacent to his polytunnels.
k) Soil encroaching onto the pavement – opposite Leigh Sinton post office
The clerk to ask the Lengthsman to attend to the matter.
8.
DEVELOPMENT AT KILN LANE
The chairman reported that he, Mr Seymour and Mr Gloster had met with representatives of CALA homes with a view to getting the best possible result for the village from the new development.

They had discussed the need for bungalows and CALA had agreed to provide information on the types of properties that they could build. The possibility of closing off the exit onto the Hereford Road and opening up a new one onto the Malvern Road was also discussed.

As part of the development contract CALA will also be providing:

· £10,000 for a cycle route

· £62,000 for the Worcester transport strategy

· £24,500 to upgrade bus stop facilities. Mr Husband suggested that this could be used to improve the school bus pick up point.

· £2000 - £6000 towards footways
· A sum towards education provision – which will help the village school to remain viable

· £237,000 towards open space provision in the village- which could include a new community centre and football pitches.

The parish council agreed that the chairman, Mr Seymour and Mr Gloster continue their discussions with CALA homes.

9.         VACANCY ON THE PARISH COUNCIL

The vacancy has been advertised. If an election is not requested the post will be advertised for co-option.
10
PARISH CLERK – TERMS AND CONDITIONS

The chairman had been in contact with CALC who had advised that the clerk should receive pay for bank holidays. This equates to an additional 1.6 week’s pay, to be backdated to 1st April 2013. It was also proposed that the mileage allowance be increased from 42p per mile to 45p.


Proposed by Mr Seymour, seconded by Mr Gloster and approved unanimously.

11.
QUOTES FOR MAINTENANCE OF OUTDOOR AREAS

The matter was discussed. The chairman agreed to contact the existing contractor to review the work currently undertaken before progressing the matter.

12.
PARKING AT THE TOP OF DINGLE ROAD

The chairman had received a complaint regarding vehicles parked dangerously and destroying the grass verge at the top of Dingle Road. The clerk had written to Laser Surveys requesting they park elsewhere and the matter had also been reported to the highways department.
13.
FINANCE

a)   Accounts paid and received 

Paid 

J Barker 
Clerk – December



£614.62

BGS

Lengthsman – December


£222.00


Received

None

b) Accounts passed for payment
J Barker
Clerk – January




£604.56

J Barker
Reimbursement re Norton Internet Security
£19.99

David Pritchard
Grass cutting and hedge trimming 2014/14
£429.60
14. 
TO RECEIVE REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES & WORKING GROUPS
a. Affordable Housing Group 
-. No report
b. Footpath working Group –.The new footpaths warden has taken care of a couple of jobs but has not yet undertaken his training. 
c. Memorial Hall – Mr Gloster noted he would aim to steer the committee away from investing in the facilities until the outcome of the CALA home investment is known.

d. Community Resilience Working Group – No report
13.
COUNCILLORS REPORTS
Ms Hall reported that she had now moved and provided the clerk with her new contact detail. She also informed the meeting that she is no longer a director of Hallmark Minton. The clerk agreed to provide her with the necessary forms to update her register of interests.

Mr Husband requested that the parish council write formally to David Hughes to register its concern that he did not consult with either the parish council or the local residents regarding the Kiln Lane development. Mr Gloster seconded and it was agreed that the chairman and Mr Seymour should draft a letter to Mr Hughes.
14.
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING 


Concern had been raised regarding the new 7.00pm meeting start time. The matter was discussed and it was agreed that the new start time should stand.


The next Planning Committee meeting will be held on Tuesday 25th February, and the next Parish Council meeting on Tuesday 25th March 2014, both 7.00pm at The Memorial Hall.


11th March was suggested as a possible date for the Annual Parish Meeting. The clerk to contact The Fold to make the necessary arrangements.


Chairman.............................................

Date..................................................
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